

INTERNATIONAL LAW WITH CHINESE CHARACTERISTICS: BEIJING AND THE "RULES-BASED" GLOBAL ORDER

ROBERT D. WILLIAMS

OCTOBER 2020

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

China's degree of compliance with and influence over international law are complex and contested subjects. The meaning of international legal rules can be vague, illusory, and open to dispute. Like other powerful nations, China may refuse to comply with the law when doing so suits its perceived interests. Nonetheless, international law matters to China. It can be a tool for accomplishing objectives, a source of legitimation or delegitimation, and a constitutive element of China's interests. China is actively pushing to shape legal norms across a range of issues, and U.S. policymakers should take note.

This paper briefly reviews China's recent history of engagement with international law and its mixed record in several contemporary issue areas: trade, maritime and territorial disputes, Hong Kong, human rights, climate change, and the emerging spheres of cybersecurity and autonomous weapons. I offer three tentative conclusions.

First, China exhibits a flexible and functional approach to international law that enables it to benefit from and exploit the international order without the need to advocate fundamental changes to the letter of the law in most areas. Second, China is increasingly seeking to shape legal norms across various domains of international relations. Third, despite its malleability and limitations, international law can also shape the context for the choices of Chinese leaders and their perceptions of their interests. These conclusions highlight the need to strengthen systems of international rules in order to better manage increasing competition and multipolarity among nations. In response to the China challenge, the United States, in concert with allies and partners, should reengage clear-eyed with international law in an effort to shape rules that are more robust and more effectively enforced in the coming era – however difficult that may be.

INTRODUCTION

Studies of China's current and future role in the international system are sometimes pursued by investigating the extent to which China complies with or violates international law — the body of rules consisting primarily of international treaties and customary norms.¹ Other lines of inquiry consider whether China seeks to transform the international order in its image, perhaps by displacing the United States as the preeminent global power.² China's recent enactment of national security legislation for Hong Kong has once again brought to the fore questions about China's good-faith adherence to its international commitments.³

China presents a paradigmatic case of the limits and value of international law in shaping and constraining the behavior of powerful nation-states. To the extent international law reflects the global distribution of power, this may frustrate attempts to analyze it as an independent causal influence on state behavior.⁴ Because international law is often vague and contested, discourse about China's "compliance" with international law can be misleading insofar as compliance is often in the eye of the beholder.⁵

On some questions that generate international conflict, international law simply does not provide norms or institutions to effectively govern those conflicts. Even where norms exist, many countries — China and the United States included — display selectively "revisionist" ambitions to adjust the system of international law and make it more compatible with their own preferences.⁶ Finally, major powers are occasionally willing to defy international law when it conflicts with their fundamental interests.⁷

China, like other nations, seeks to advance interpretations of international law and the development of new international norms that reflect China's values and advance its interests, neither of which are necessarily fixed.⁸ At the core of its approach, China continues to emphasize the concept of sovereignty.⁹ Yet China exhibits a pragmatic and flexible attitude toward international law that enables it to benefit from and exploit the international legal order without the need to advocate fundamental changes to the letter of the law in most areas.¹⁰ If one views international law as the product of overlapping consensus among major powers, these attributes of Chinese "exceptionalism" are fairly unexceptional.¹¹

"

Even as China exerts increasing influence over international law, policymakers should consider the extent to which international law also influences China. Law creates legitimation incentives and can help to shape the context in which Chinese leaders make decisions.

Even as China exerts increasing influence over international law, policymakers should consider the extent to which international law also influences China. Law creates legitimation incentives and can help to shape the context in which Chinese leaders make decisions.¹² Thus, a central question for U.S. strategists is not simply how to preserve a "rules-based" international order as such, but instead how to reinforce and reshape international law in ways that account for the complex challenges that China presents.

BACKGROUND ON CHINA'S ENGAGEMENT WITH INTERNATIONAL LAW

In the two decades following the founding of the People's Republic of China (PRC) in 1949, China's limited engagement with international law was heavily influenced by Soviet practice and Marxist theories of proletarian internationalism.¹³ Although generally accepting of international law and institutions in principle,¹⁴ Chinese officials criticized international law for "primarily protect[ing] the interests of the colonial and imperialist powers to the detriment of most undeveloped nations and peoples."¹⁵ At times, Chinese officials explicitly rejected the idea of a single public international law that binds all states – going so far as to advocate the establishment of a parallel international organization to rival the United Nations, from which the PRC was excluded until 1971.¹⁶

During the "opening and reform" period after 1978, as China emerged from the devastation of the Cultural Revolution, Beijing gradually joined more than 300 multilateral treaties and 130 international organizations.¹⁷ China incorporated a variety of international commercial legal regimes into its domestic legal system. This enabled Chinese domestic courts to begin applying international legal rules governing relations between private parties, which in turn supported China.¹⁸ Beijing also enacted a range of domestic legal reforms in the lead-up to its accession to the World Trade Organization (WTO) in 2001.¹⁹

Under the Chinese system, like many other jurisdictions, substantive treaty obligations generally become applicable in domestic law only through specific provisions of national legislation.²⁰ During the post-1978 period, China ratified a number of international human rights treaties that, unlike the commercial treaties noted above, were not incorporated into its domestic legal system in a way that could be applied by Chinese courts to constrain state power.²¹ Thus, China's functional approach has tended to incorporate international law into its domestic legal system when doing so supports economic growth or other interests

without posing a direct threat to the authority of the ruling Chinese Communist Party (CCP). $^{\rm 22}$

China, today, is an active participant in the major international institutions – the United Nations (where it holds a permanent, veto-wielding seat on the Security Council), the WTO, the International Monetary Fund, and various specialized bodies. China is a signatory to hundreds of multilateral treaties and thousands of bilateral treaties, covering everything from arms control to human rights to environmental protection to trade and commerce.²³ Chinese representatives now lead four of the U.N.'s 15 specialized agencies, while no other nation has its citizens heading more than one.²⁴ Chinese officials regularly invoke the importance of international law and seek to portray China as a "staunch defender and builder" of international rule of law.²⁵

To be sure, Chinese leaders retain a degree of skepticism - partly rooted in China's own history with "unequal treaties" - about the prospect that international law will be manipulated to undermine China's sovereign interests.²⁶ Chinese President Xi Jinping's recent speeches routinely endorse the universality of international law while cautioning that all countries should "reject double standards" and selective application of international norms.²⁷ Other official statements have argued against a "one-sizefits-all" approach to protection of international human rights.²⁸ But China's desire to influence the trajectory of international law is hardly a new phenomenon. Former CCP general secretary Jiang Zemin's 1996 admonishment that Chinese cadres should "be adept at using international law as a 'weapon' to defend the interests of our state and maintain national pride"29 finds echoes in the 2014 Decision of the Fourth Plenum of the 18th National Party Congress exhorting CCP leaders to strengthen China's "discourse power and influence" in international legal affairs.³⁰

CURRENT AND FUTURE ISSUES

China's record regarding its international legal obligations is decidedly mixed. This is not to suggest that Beijing is dismissive of international law. On the contrary, Chinese officials generally have taken pains to argue that China's conduct complies with international law or is progressing toward compliance.³¹ Beijing also

increasingly seeks to garner acceptance of its legal positions and to influence international discourse involving non-legally-binding norms.

Trade

The area of trade aptly illustrates the extent to which China has benefited from existing international rules and institutions, including the ambiguity and gaps that allow China to exploit those rules, while also being shaped by those rules and seeking to adapt and shape them in turn.

China's engagement at the WTO presents a complicated picture. As noted above, China undertook a broad range of liberalizing reforms to bring its economy in line with its 2001 WTO accession protocol. Many of those reforms, however, have stalled in recent years.³² Moreover, there is increasing consensus among the United States, the European Union, and Japan that existing WTO rules are simply outdated and inadequate to address concerns regarding certain Chinese practices including market-distortive industrial subsidies.³³ This conclusion has been bolstered by analyses indicating that existing WTO disciplines and dispute resolution mechanisms, although effective in addressing a range of trade disputes, do not adequately account for complex features of China's economic model that blur the lines between state and private sectors.³⁴

China has grown increasingly comfortable with the WTO's dispute resolution system and generally complies with adverse rulings of the WTO's Dispute Settlement Body (DSB).³⁵ To a considerable extent, the DSB has provided an effective legal forum for channeling trade tensions.³⁶ Some analysts point out, however, that China's "compliance" with DSB decisions is often carried out through superficial reforms that enable circumvention of the spirit of WTO rules.³⁷ Others note that even when it faithfully implements adverse WTO judgments, Beijing sometimes gets a "free pass" for trade violations because the DSB's rulings do not afford retrospective remedies and its judgments are issued after long processes during which economic lock-in effects may render the distortions caused by Chinese trade practices irreversible.³⁸

More broadly, the United States and other countries complain about persistent gaps in China's implementation of WTO disciplines on market access, intellectual property protection, technology transfer, subsidies, local content provisions, cross-border data restrictions, regulatory transparency, enforcement of competition law, and other non-tariff barriers.³⁹ As noted above, these complaints are compounded by concerns that existing WTO rules are simply inadequate to address unfair Chinese practices given the blurred lines and subtle linkages between governmental and private entities in China's economic system.⁴⁰ In response, China argues that the United States and other countries have not sufficiently acknowledged China's continuing progress on trade liberalization.⁴¹ China is sensitive to its reputation on WTO compliance. For example, Chinese officials recently withdrew their WTO complaint challenging the EU's refusal to grant Beijing "market economy" status, reportedly due in part to fear of facing an impending DSB decision that would have criticized China's failure to live up to its WTO commitments.42

"

At the rhetorical level, China has consistently reaffirmed the country's commitment to the multilateral rules-based trading system with the WTO at its core. Xi Jinping has even sought to position China as the leading protector of globalization and open trade.

At the rhetorical level, China has consistently reaffirmed the country's commitment to the multilateral rulesbased trading system with the WTO at its core.⁴³ Xi Jinping has even sought to position China as the leading protector of globalization and open trade.⁴⁴ This rhetoric reveals the importance of international trade law in defining China's perception of its interests. As the United States and other countries seek major updates in global trade rules to counter Chinese mercantilism,⁴⁵ China retains an enormous stake in the status quo as defined by international law.⁴⁶ Its recent advocacy for relatively narrow WTO reforms has focused on defending the institution against steps by other countries to weaken it — for example, the United States' blocking of new appointments to the DSB's appellate body, or its invocation of national security to justify tariffs on various imports.⁴⁷ Meanwhile, Beijing has largely refrained from committing itself to structural reform of its economic model or to reconciling the contradictions in its self-serving claim of "developing country" status to retain certain trading advantages. China's proposed reforms are explicitly aimed at "increasing [the] WTO's relevance in global economic governance" because doing so is centrally in China's interests.⁴⁸

Maritime and territorial disputes

maintains longstanding China disputes with neighboring Asian countries regarding sovereignty over various land features in the East and South China Seas, as well as related disputes concerning rights and jurisdiction over the surrounding waters. As in the case of trade policy, these regional conflicts are partly defined by law. The disputes involve manipulation and argumentation to promote self-interested interpretations of legal norms, but law also creates incentives that influence China's actions and those of other regional players.

China ratified the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS) and has submitted to its compulsory dispute settlement mechanisms.49 In 2013, the Philippines brought a landmark arbitration proceeding against China in response to increasing Chinese artificial-island construction and occupation of disputed features within China's so-called "nine-dash line" that covers most of the South China Sea.⁵⁰ China launched an all-out campaign to discredit the arbitration panel, refused to participate in the proceedings - even during the initial jurisdictional phase - and rejected the final award issued in July 2016 that resolved nearly every claim in the Philippines' favor.⁵¹ China's refusal to recognize the outcome directly contravenes UNCLOS, which stipulates that even non-participating parties are bound by the decisions of UNCLOS dispute resolution bodies.52

Some commentators seized on Beijing's rejection of the Philippines arbitration as evidence that China, like other major powers, will simply disregard international law when doing so suits its interests.⁵³ The reality is a bit more complicated. Even as China refused to participate in the proceedings, it demonstrated a desire not to be seen as a scofflaw, issuing white papers and launching a public relations campaign to persuade other countries to support its legal position – however disingenuous it may have been – that UNCLOS was not applicable to the Philippines dispute and that the international tribunal had no jurisdiction over the matter.⁵⁴

"

Even China's continuing failure to clarify its nine-dash line can be seen as tacit recognition of the fact that to countries such as the Philippines, Vietnam, and the United States, the line is incoherent and illegitimate insofar as it purports to assert claims that are inconsistent with international law.

Some have characterized China's approach in the South China Sea as part of a strategy of legal warfare or "lawfare," defined as the "use and misuse of international law to achieve strategic gains."55 An example of this approach is China's drawing of "straight baselines" in 1996 enclosing the Paracel Islands, which are claimed by both China and Vietnam.⁵⁶ The practice of drawing such baselines to claim sovereignty over the waters within and around an offshore island group contravenes UNCLOS.57 Because China is not an archipelagic state that is "constituted wholly by one or more archipelagos,"58 it is not legally entitled to draw straight baselines around offshore island groupings such as the Paracel Islands.⁵⁹ There was arguably ambiguity around this practice prior to the 2016 tribunal decision in Philippines v. China because UNCLOS does not expressly preclude drawing straight baselines in a manner other than those it specifically authorizes. That theory - an attempt to exploit a loophole in international law - was rejected by the 2016 arbitral tribunal. Although the tribunal's decision does not directly apply to China's dispute with Vietnam, its legal reasoning further delegitimizes China's legal position regarding the Paracels.⁶⁰

Whether motivated by an attempt to capitalize on indeterminacy in the law or a desire to limit the reputational costs of noncompliance, Beijing often behaves in ways that implicitly recognize the legitimating function of international law. Even China's continuing failure to clarify its nine-dash line can be seen as tacit recognition of the fact that to countries such as the Philippines, Vietnam, and the United States, the line is incoherent and illegitimate insofar as it purports to assert claims that are inconsistent with international law.⁶¹ Law creates the strategic context that renders the disputed features of the South China Sea meaningful in the first place.⁶²

To illustrate further, consider that the law of the sea gives nations control over an "exclusive economic zone" (EEZ) of up to 200 nautical miles of ocean and seabed resources surrounding island features – as compared with mere "rocks" that do not generate such rights.⁶³ The South China Sea is rich in fish and petroleum resources.⁶⁴ International law thus creates an incentive structure that defines the stakes of competition over the outcroppings in that region.

Moreover, China has advanced a particular legal interpretation asserting that coastal states have the right to regulate the activities of foreign military vessels in the coastal state's EEZ.65 This position is contrary to that of the United States and the overwhelming majority of other countries.⁶⁶ China views the South China Sea as a strategic waterway and its anti-access/areadenial strategy calls for the capability to exclude hostile naval powers from the waters in China's near abroad.67 Standing alone, Chinese placement of military assets on reefs may not be sufficient to deny adversaries access in a legal context that recognizes broad rights of navigational freedom for military vessels. But if China could gain greater acceptance and support for its position, then its occupation of features throughout the Paracel and Spratly Islands (and attendant EEZ claims) would afford China a patina of legitimacy for its efforts to control the strategic waters in its near abroad.

China's EEZ legal position also potentially allows Beijing to have its cake and eat it too. The theory is that China can require prior notification and approval to allow other countries' warships to transit China's EEZ, but China is free to operate its own military vessels in the EEZs of other states that do not restrict military activities in the EEZ. Recent history suggests that as China builds out a blue-water navy, it is increasingly doing exactly this.⁶⁸

In sum, although law has its limits - for example, the law of the sea cannot resolve sovereignty disputes⁶⁹ – it is also a constitutive element of China's interests in the maritime domain. As Lynn Kuok has documented, China is undermining the strength of U.S.-backed legal norms in the South China Sea by advancing legal interpretations that diverge from those of its Southeast Asian neighbors and the United States.⁷⁰ It seeks to entrench those positions with actions that interfere with coastal states' claimed EEZs, deny navigational freedoms, and advance the militarization of land features it occupies.⁷¹ But China also recognizes the legitimating function of law, seeking to couch its actions in legal arguments and influence other countries to support (or at least not oppose) its positions, with mixed success.72

Hong Kong

On June 30, 2020, the Standing Committee of China's National People's Congress passed a sweeping law to "safeguard national security" in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region. The new law institutionalizes broad powers for PRC authorities to enforce vaguely defined political crimes in and beyond the territory.⁷³ China regained the exercise of sovereignty over Hong Kong in a 1997 handover from the United Kingdom pursuant to a treaty known as the Sino-British Joint Declaration.⁷⁴ That bilateral treaty underpins the "one country, two systems" governing framework codified in the Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, according to which Hong Kong was granted a "high degree of autonomy" for 50 years following the handover.⁷⁵

Foreign observers immediately pronounced the new national security law an effective "takeover" of Hong Kong, which is renowned for its dynamic economy underpinned by rule of law, freedom of expression, and an independent judiciary.⁷⁶ That critique was borne out in the immediate implementation of the security law through arrests of protestors and activists and the promulgation of broadly permissive regulations codifying special police powers, including

with respect to online expression.⁷⁷ The new law is only the latest and most egregious manifestation of steady encroachment by mainland Chinese authorities on Hong Kong's autonomy in recent years.⁷⁸ At the time of writing, at least 25 people, including prominent prodemocracy advocates, reportedly had been arrested under the law's broad prohibitions on subversion, secession, terrorism, and foreign collusion.⁷⁹

On June 17, 2020, the European Parliament voted overwhelmingly in favor of a resolution calling on the European Union and its member states to consider filing a case before the International Court of Justice alleging that China's Hong Kong national security legislation violates the Sino-British Joint Declaration and the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), which the Joint Declaration and Basic Law specify shall remain in force in Hong Kong (despite the fact that the PRC has not ratified that human rights treaty).⁸⁰ U.S. President Donald Trump and Secretary of State Mike Pompeo accused Beijing of violating the Joint Declaration and the rights of Hong Kong citizens.⁸¹ On September 1, a group of U.N. human rights experts issued a scathing communique expressing concern that the law and its implementation violate China's obligations to abide by the ICCPR.82

In recent years, China has argued that the Joint Declaration expired in 1997 with the handover and the adoption of the Basic Law, a proposition that finds no basis in the international law applicable to treaties.⁸³ On the other hand, both the Joint Declaration and Basic Law explicitly provide that Hong Kong's autonomy does not extend to foreign affairs and defense.⁸⁴ There is a colorable argument that this carve-out, combined with Hong Kong's failure thus far to "enact laws on its own" regarding treason and subversion in accordance with the Basic Law, renders Beijing's decision to enact national security legislation consistent with the letter (if not the spirit) of international law and the Basic Law.⁸⁵

The abuses that are beginning to flow from implementation of the Hong Kong security law conflict with the spirit of the rights to association, expression, and liberty and security of the person as enunciated in the ICCPR, which remains applicable in Hong Kong.⁸⁶ As a textual matter, however, one could argue that these actions fall within the ICCPR's general

allowance for derogation and limits on the protection of civil rights where required by the interests of "national security" and "public order."⁸⁷ The Chinese government notoriously interprets and applies these concepts expansively to suit the objectives of the party-state.⁸⁸ The U.N. Human Rights Committee has issued interpretive comments attempting to clarify that governments cannot invoke "national security" to justify suppression of democracy or rights advocacy.⁸⁹ However, such statements, persuasive as they may be, are not legally binding on treaty parties.⁹⁰

"

Part of the tragedy of Hong Kong is the perverse manner in which Beijing's actions, however awful, can be self-servingly construed as lawful.

Thus, despite China's brazen rejection of rights-centric norms in Hong Kong, international law appears to offer little that would compel Beijing to pursue a different course. Far from ignoring law, Chinese officials and PRC state media have gone to great lengths to paint Beijing's moves in Hong Kong as consistent with China's treaty obligations and the protection of human rights.⁹¹ Indeed, part of the tragedy of Hong Kong is the perverse manner in which Beijing's actions, however awful, can be self-servingly construed as lawful.

Human rights

China's approach to multilateral human rights regimes follows a similar pattern: Beijing rhetorically endorses many human rights norms while advocating selfserving interpretations of their meaning and future development.⁹² China has joined a number of major human rights conventions including the Convention Against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman, or Degrading Treatment or Punishment and the International Covenant on Economic, Social, and Cultural Rights. The PRC has also signed but not ratified the ICCPR.⁹³ Where China has adopted legislation to implement these human rights protections in its domestic legal system, those rules "frequently prove difficult to enforce and are sometimes even illusory in practice."⁹⁴ More broadly, law and legal institutions have little power to protect human rights in areas that are "politically sensitive" for the Chinese party-state.⁹⁵

Against this backdrop, China's government has perpetrated massive human rights abuses even as its legal and policy reforms have smoothed the path for hundreds of millions of Chinese citizens to rise out of poverty and stimulated improvements in the transparency, responsiveness, and professionalism of Chinese governance across a range of issues.96 Among the most egregious of China's human rights violations is the ongoing campaign against Uyghurs and Turkic Muslims in its Xinjiang Uygur Autonomous Region - reportedly ranging from arbitrary detention of hundreds of thousands of Chinese citizens in indoctrination camps⁹⁷ to population-reduction measures such as forced sterilization, forced abortion, and coercive family planning policies.⁹⁸ Such practices meet the definition of genocide under the U.N. Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide, which China has ratified.⁹⁹ Beijing has denied the reports of forced birth control as "baseless" and, amid growing international criticism, released a white paper in September 2020 seeking to defend the Xinjiang internment camps as "vocational training centers."100 Because China has not accepted the compulsory jurisdiction of international judicial mechanisms for individual complaints over human rights abuses, international legal oversight is limited to "periodic reviews" by treaty bodies and other means of public pressure - work which can be made difficult by Beijing's lack of transparency and retaliation against critics.101

Other human rights violations in China span a wide range: repression of Tibetans and other indigenous peoples; curbs on free expression, association, and religion; crackdowns on dissidents, human rights lawyers, and other reform advocates; strict limits on labor rights; and an intrusive surveillance state with few if any reliable legal constraints.¹⁰² Analysts are now exploring the extent to which certain of these practices are being exported — intentionally or otherwise — to countries that receive Chinese investment through the Belt and Road global infrastructure initiative.¹⁰³ Of course, Beijing does not admit to being a serial human rights violator. Instead, as Jerome Cohen has explained, in their public statements Chinese officials emphasize "the sovereign independence of each country; the differing economic circumstances, values, traditions, and priorities of different countries; and the relativity of various human rights, as though the PRC had not adhered to any binding multilateral arrangements calling for compliance with prescribed universal standards."¹⁰⁴ In the realm of civil and political rights, this does not necessarily require rewriting international human rights law, but instead promoting interpretations that render those norms hollow.¹⁰⁵

"

Chinese diplomats have found various ways to insulate China against criticism for its human rights record and to promote its "statist, development-as-top-priority view" of human rights.

At the U.N. Security Council, General Assembly, Human Rights Council, and elsewhere, Chinese diplomats have found various ways to insulate China against criticism for its human rights record and to promote its "statist, development-as-top-priority view" of human rights - in some cases through "distorting procedures, undercutting institutional strength, and diluting conventional human rights norms."106 Variations on this theme may include pressuring other countries to submit positive reviews of China's human rights record at the U.N.¹⁰⁷ and running political training programs for African officials to "share lessons" from China's domestic governance in an effort to bolster the legitimacy of Beijing's human rights perspective.¹⁰⁸ At the Human Rights Council, China has advocated for a hierarchy of human rights values that gives priority to an amorphous "right to development."109 It has also emphasized that there is "no universal road for the development of human rights in the world."110

These developments are fueling growing concerns that under Beijing's vision of international human rights governance, "sovereignty, non-interference, 'dialogue and cooperation,' 'mutual respect,' and multilateralism would be prioritized as fundamental, non-negotiable principles, and the promotion and protection of human rights of individuals rendered an afterthought."¹¹¹

Climate change

China increasingly seeks to advance its interests – including reputational interests – across other domains of international law. On climate change, as the United States has pulled back from a leadership role, other countries have begun looking to China to set the terms of global debate.¹¹²

As the world's largest carbon emitter, China has adopted a variety of domestic policies aimed at improving the energy and carbon intensity of its economy, though implementation has been uneven.¹¹³ In the international sphere, China has long advocated that developed countries such as the United States should face more onerous obligations in addressing climate change than developing countries, including China.¹¹⁴ Against this backdrop, China played an important role in the negotiations leading to the 2016 Paris Agreement on climate change.¹¹⁵

The Paris treaty introduces the concept of "nationally determined contributions" for emissions targets to be set voluntarily by each country.¹¹⁶ Some analysts have argued, however, that China's core Paris commitments - to reach peak carbon emissions by 2030 and to increase the proportion of renewables in its energy mix to about 20% by then - are simply a reflection of what China's energy policies were already on track to deliver due to domestic imperatives.¹¹⁷ Xi Jinping has attempted to cast China as a "torchbearer" in global climate change efforts,¹¹⁸ and even announced in a recent speech that China would go beyond its Paris targets to achieve "carbon neutrality before 2060."119 It remains to be seen, however, whether China will live up to its open-ended pledges.¹²⁰ Meanwhile, China is financing a host of low-efficiency, coal-fired power plants under its Belt and Road Initiative, setting a path toward increased global emissions that could undercut broader climate change efforts.¹²¹

The main point for present purposes is that the pliability of the Paris regime highlights the limits of existing international law in shaping China's (and other states') behavior. Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic,

many countries in the Paris accord were not living up to their nationally determined contributions. Even if fulfilled, those commitments — including China's — are insufficient to accomplish the agreement's explicit goal of reducing global greenhouse gas emissions by 50% by 2030.¹²² Moreover, even though many elements of the Paris Agreement are "binding" under international law, countries' respective emissions reduction pledges are entirely voluntary.¹²³ In this context, the U.S. withdrawal from the Paris accord has left the door open for China to claim the rhetorical mantle of climate leadership under a regime that affords China enormous flexibility in whether and how to adhere to its voluntary commitments.¹²⁴

Emerging issues: Cybersecurity and new weapons technology

China has begun to play an increasingly active role in areas where the applicability of international law is unclear, including legal and quasi-legal negotiations regarding information and communications technology. Three norm-setting forums of note are the U.N. Group of Governmental Experts on Advancing Responsible State Behavior in Cyberspace in the Context of International Security (Cyber GGE);125 the Open-Ended Working Group on Developments in the Field of Information and Telecommunications in the Context of International Security (OEWG):¹²⁶ and the U.N. Group of Governmental Experts on Emerging Technologies in the Area of Lethal Autonomous Weapons Systems (LAWS GGE).127 These institutions aim to create "soft law" norms in areas where there is no consensus on how existing law applies to nations' use of technologies or whether new binding legal instruments are needed.

China's approach in these discussions has been characterized by qualified endorsement of the applicability of international law to cyberspace and emerging technologies, but resistance to specification of law's applicability beyond general terms that leave open large questions of interpretation and flexibility for state action.¹²⁸ The Cyber GGE made slow progress for several years, including consensus in 2015 around several norms such as non-intervention, state responsibility for wrongful acts, and abstention from cyberattacks on critical infrastructure in peacetime.¹²⁹ However, efforts to produce further GGE consensus reportedly were stymied in June 2017 when a small

group of countries, including China, rejected three legal principles in the proposed text — states' right of self-defense under the U.N. Charter, the applicability of international humanitarian law (IHL) to cyberspace, and the right of states to take countermeasures in response to internationally wrongful acts.¹³⁰

China's reasons for resisting agreement on such principles could be largely defensive, reflecting wariness at what China views as U.S. hegemony and "militarization" of cyberspace.¹³¹ But as Beijing's global hacking campaign continues to expand — notwithstanding commitments such as the 2015 U.S.-China agreement to abstain from state-sponsored cybertheft of intellectual property for commercial advantage¹³² — China's reluctance to sign on to basic legal norms leaves gaping questions about its reasons for strategic ambiguity on the applicability of international law in cyberspace.¹³³

Such questions are further underscored by China's participation in regional frameworks such as the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation's 2015 proposed code of conduct in cyberspace. That proposal emphasizes state sovereignty and opposition to the multi-stakeholder model of global internet governance, while sidestepping questions about the limits China is willing to place on its own freedom of action.¹³⁴

China's statements in the recently established OEWG - which parallels the Cyber GGE but is open to all U.N. member states - point to a similar conclusion. In its first OEWG submission, China emphasized the importance of state sovereignty and suggested that further study is needed regarding "which international laws are applicable to cyberspace and how they can apply."135 China's April 2020 submission to the OEWG expressed a desire to "reach universally-accepted consensus on application of international law" and a vague concern that conflict could result from "indiscriminate" application of IHL to cyberspace.136 Given China's apparent reluctance to specify the applicability of international law in cyberspace, it remains to be seen whether the OEWG can make progress where the Cyber GGE failed.

It is too early to tell whether a similar dynamic will prevail in the LAWS GGE dealing with emerging legal and strategic questions around the governance of lethal autonomous weapons systems. In April 2018, Chinese representatives to the LAWS GGE stated their "desire to negotiate and conclude" a new protocol for the Convention on Certain Conventional Weapons "to ban the use of fully autonomous lethal weapons systems."¹³⁷ On the surface, this would seem to be a constructive contribution to the development of legal norms regarding technologies with enormous strategic implications. At the same time, however, China issued a position paper that defined "fully autonomous" weapons systems so narrowly as to render any ban on such weapons essentially meaningless.¹³⁸ Again, such a position leaves open myriad questions about the limits China is prepared to place on its international conduct relating to emerging technologies.

CONCLUSION

The examples sketched above are partial illustrations of China's approach toward international law. A more comprehensive treatment would need to cover, among other issues, the current and future status of Taiwan; China's engagement with non-proliferation regimes; its emerging approach to Arctic policy; its compliance with consular agreements; its use of exit bans; its record in the U.N. Security Council; and its participation in the provision of global public goods such as U.N. peacekeeping missions and public health efforts, including its engagement with the World Health Organization during the COVID-19 global pandemic.¹³⁹

Nonetheless, a few tentative conclusions can be drawn.

First, China exhibits a flexible and functional approach to international law that enables it to benefit from and exploit the international order without the need to advocate fundamental changes to the letter of the law in most areas. The meaning of international legal rules can be vague, illusory, and open to dispute. In critiquing China's "compliance" with international law, we should be careful not to romanticize the clarity and moral force of existing rules or the necessarily "liberal" nature of international law. Legal regimes are limited: human rights treaties did not prevent China's actions in Xinjiang or Hong Kong, for example. International law can be used to advance a wide range of normative objectives. As Ian Hurd has written, it is "the language that states use to understand and explain their acts, goals, and desires" and a domain "within which the normal conduct of politics and contestation takes place."¹⁴⁰ China's approach generally bears this out.

Second, China is increasingly active in seeking to shape legal norms in ways that advance its interests. In some areas, such as trade, Chinese leaders seem to perceive an interest in preserving the status quo. In other areas, such as the law of the sea and human rights, China is pressing the limits of credible legal interpretation and seeking to build coalitional support for positions that could erode the strength of U.S.preferred norms. In other areas, including climate change and the governance of cyberspace, Beijing for now seems content with legal ambiguity that preserves its freedom of maneuver.

Third, despite its malleability and limitations, international law can also shape the context for the choices of Chinese leaders and their perceptions of their interests. International law can be a source of legitimation or delegitimation. It is a constitutive element of China's interests on important issues such as trade and the South China Sea, where law defines the stakes of competition. In general, Beijing wishes to be seen by the international community as being supportive of international law.

Thus, a central question for U.S. strategists is not simply how to preserve a "rules-based" international order as such, but instead how to reshape and reinforce various international legal rules to account for the complex challenges outlined above. Under President Donald Trump, the United States has pulled back from international law and institutions - from impeding the WTO to withdrawing from the Paris Agreement and the U.N. Human Rights Council.¹⁴¹ Despite Trump's damaging actions, his presidency offers a reminder to shed illusions about the inevitability of an everdeepening liberal international order built on law. Law is no panacea; there are important limits to its role in constraining state power.142 Amid concerns about the rise of "authoritarian" approaches to international law, policymakers should bear in mind that "in the long view, international law has always been amenable and even facilitative of authoritarian governance."143

"

U.S. policymakers would do well to revisit the instrumental values of international law: facilitating the peaceful settlement of disputes, promoting positive-sum economic relations, providing a framework for international cooperation, and (hopefully, but not inevitably) promoting human dignity.

But realism about international law need not collapse into fatalism. U.S. policymakers would do well to revisit the instrumental values of international law: facilitating the peaceful settlement of disputes, promoting positive-sum economic relations, providing a framework for international cooperation, and (hopefully, but not inevitably) promoting human dignity. The United States must also acknowledge that many of its European and Asian allies — without whose cooperation any American strategy regarding China is unlikely to be effective — generally place a high value on international law and institutions.¹⁴⁴ A revitalized system of international rules and institutions could help to better manage increasing competition and multipolarity among nations. In response to the China challenge, the United States, in concert with allies and partners, should reengage cleareyed with international law in an effort to shape rules that are more robust and more effectively enforced in the coming era – however difficult that may be.

GLOBAL GOVERNANCE AND NORMS

REFERENCES

1 Roda Mushkat, "China's Compliance with International Law: What Has Been Learned and the Gaps Remaining," *Washington International Law Journal* 20, no. 1 (2011): 41, <u>https://digitalcommons.law.uw.edu/</u> <u>wilj/vol20/iss1/3/</u>; Timothy Webster, "Paper Compliance: How China Implements WTO Decisions," *Michigan Journal of International Law* 35, No. 3 (2014): 525, <u>https://repository.law.umich.edu/mjil/vol35/iss3/2/</u>.

2 Jessica Chen Weiss, "A World Safe for Autocracy? China's Rise and the Future of Global Politics," *Foreign Affairs*, June 11, 2019, <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2019-06-11/world-safe-autocracy;</u> Hal Brands and Jake Sullivan, "China Has Two Paths to Global Domination," *Foreign Policy*, May 22, 2020, <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/05/22/china-superpower-two-paths-global-domination-cold-war/</u>; Alastair Iain Johnston, "China in a World of Orders: Rethinking Compliance and Challenge in Beijing's International Relations," *International Security* 44, no. 9 (2019): 56, <u>https://www.belfercenter.org/publication/china-world-orders-</u> <u>rethinking-compliance-and-challenge-beijings-international-relations</u> (arguing that "policy and public discourse, especially in the last five or so years, has generally missed the fairly dramatic variation in China's approach to different orders — from strong support (e.g., the constitutive order embodied in the U.N. system) to medium support (e.g., the international trade order) to very low support (e.g., the political development order)").

3 Kimmy Chung, "More than 200 parliamentarians and policymakers from 23 countries condemn Beijing's proposed national security law for Hong Kong," *South China Morning Post*, May 24, 2020, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/3085821/more-200-parliamentarians-and-policymakers-23-countries</u>.

4 For a broader theoretical study on this topic, see generally Jack L. Goldsmith and Eric A. Posner, *The Limits of International Law* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005). For a discussion of the distinction between the power of international law as constraint and the role of power within international law, see William W. Burke-White, "Power Shifts in International Law: Structural Realignment and Substantive Pluralism," *Harvard International Law Journal* 56, no. 1 (2015): 599, <u>https://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/faculty_scholarship/599/</u>.

5 In addition, contestation about the normative meaning of international law cannot always be settled by independent tribunals or neutral enforcement mechanisms.

6 William W. Burke-White, "Power Shifts in International Law"; Evan A. Feigenbaum, "Reluctant Stakeholder: Why China's Highly Strategic Brand of Revisionism is More Challenging Than Washington Thinks," Macro Polo, April 27, 2018, <u>https://macropolo.org/analysis/reluctant-stakeholder-why-chinas-highly-strategic-brand-of-</u> <u>revisionism-is-more-challenging-than-washington-thinks/</u>; Evan S. Medeiros, "The Changing Fundamentals of US-China Relations," *Washington Quarterly* 42, no. 3 (2019): 93-119, <u>https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.10</u> <u>80/0163660X.2019.1666355</u>; Graham Allison, "The Myth of the Liberal Order," *Foreign Affairs*, June 14, 2018, <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/2018-06-14/myth-liberal-order</u>.

7 Graham Allison, "Of Course China, Like All Great Powers, Will Ignore an International Legal Verdict," *The Diplomat*, July 11, 2016, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2016/07/of-course-china-like-all-great-powers-will-ignore-an-international-legal-verdict/</u>.

8 Congyan Cai, *The Rise of China and International Law: Taking Chinese Exceptionalism Seriously* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2019).

9 Fei-Ling Wang, "From Tianxia to Westphalia: The Evolving Chinese Conception of Sovereignty and World Order," in *America, China, and the Struggle for World Order*, eds. John Ikenberry, Zhu Feng, and Wang Jisi (New York: Palgrave, 2015), 43-68; Björn Ahl, "Chinese Law and International Treaties," *Hong Kong Law Journal* 39, no. 1 (2009): 737, 738-39, <u>https://www.law.hku.hk/hklj/2009-Vol-39.php</u>; Jacob Stokes, "Does China Really Respect Sovereignty?" *The Diplomat*, May 23, 2019, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2019/05/does-china-really-respect-sovereignty/</u>.

10 Tim Rühlig, "How China Approaches International Law: Implications for Europe," (Brussels: European Institute for Asian Studies, May 2018), <u>http://www.eias.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/EU Asia at a Glance Ruhlig 2018 China International Law.pdf;</u> Vijay Gokhale, "China Doesn't Want a New World Order. It Wants This One," *The New York Times*, June 4, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/04/opinion/china-america-united-nations.html</u>. This is not to suggest that China endorses international law in toto. As will be shown below, China is seeking to advance its own preferred norms in many areas, but generally these efforts do not require formal changes to the law itself.

11 Anu Bradford and Eric A. Posner, "Universal Exceptionalism in International Law," *Harvard International Law Journal* 52, no. 1 (2011): 5 <u>https://scholarship.law.columbia.edu/faculty_scholarship/560/</u>.

12 Jamie P. Horsley, "Party leadership and rule of law in the Xi Jinping era: What does an ascendant Chinese Communist Party mean for China's legal development?," (Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution, September 2019), <u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/party-leadership-and-rule-of-law-in-the-xi-jinping-era/;</u> Taisu Zhang and Tom Ginsburg, "China's Turn Toward Law," *Virginia Journal of International Law* 59, no. 2 (2019): 306, <u>https://vjilorg.files.wordpress.com/2019/10/ginsburg-zhang-chinas-turn-toward-law-final-v3-1.pdf</u>; Susan H. Whiting, "Authoritarian 'Rule of Law' and Regime Legitimacy," *Comparative Political Studies* 50 (2017): 1907, <u>http://faculty.washington.edu/swhiting/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/Authoritarian-Rule-of-Law-and-Regime-Legitimacy.pdf</u>.

13 Congyan Cai, The Rise of China and International Law, 41-54.

14 Louis Henkin, *How Nations Behave* (Washington, DC: Council on Foreign Relations, 1979), 110.

15 Xue Hanqin, *Chinese Contemporary Perspectives on International Law: History, Culture, and International Law* (The Hague: Pocketbooks of the Hague Academy of International Law, 2012), 23.

16 Jerome A. Cohen and Hungdah Chiu, *People's China and International Law: A Documentary Study* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton Legacy Library, 1974).

17 Xue Hanqin, Chinese Contemporary Perspectives on International Law, 54-55.

18 Even with these reforms, many foreign parties have preferred arbitration of business disputes with Chinese parties due in part to persistent problems of corruption, local protectionism, and inefficiency in the Chinese judicial system. Jerome A. Cohen, "Settling International Business Disputes with China: Then and Now," *Cornell International Law Journal* 47, no. 3 (2014): 555, 557, <u>https://scholarship.law.cornell.edu/cilj/vol47/iss3/2/;</u> Ellen S. Reinstein, "Finding a Happy Ending for Foreign Investors: The Enforcement of Arbitration Awards in the People's Republic of China," *Indiana International and Comparative Law Review* 16, no. 1 (2005): 37, 41-42, <u>https://doi.org/10.18060/17853</u>; Jin Huang and Huan Fang Du, "Chinese Judicial Practice in Private International Law 2002," *Chinese Journal of International Law* 4 (2005): 643, 676, <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/chinesejil/jmi027</u>.

19 Julia Ya Qin, "Trade, Investment and Beyond: The Impact of WTO Accession on China's Legal System," *China Quarterly* 191 (September 2007): 720-741, <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/20192817?seq=1</u>; Donald C. Clarke, "China's Legal System and the WTO: Prospects for Compliance," *Washington University Global Studies Law Review* 2, no. 1 (January 2003): 97, <u>https://openscholarship.wustl.edu/law_globalstudies/vol2/iss1/4/</u>.

20 Xue Hanqin and Jin Qian, "International Treaties in the Chinese Domestic Legal System," *Chinese Journal of International Law* 8, no. 2 (July 2009): 299, 302, <u>https://academic.oup.com/chinesejil/article/8/2/299/310810</u>; Björn Ahl, "Chinese Law and International Treaties," 749-50.

21 It bears noting that the Chinese judiciary explicitly lacks independence from the party-state. Lucy Hornby, "China's top judge denounces judicial independence," *Financial Times*, January 17, 2017, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/60dddd46-dc74-11e6-9d7c-be108f1c1dce</u>.

22 Congyan Cai, "International Law in Chinese Courts During the Rise of China," *American Journal of International Law* 110, no. 2 (April 2016): 269, 270-71, <u>https://doi.org/10.5305/amerjintelaw.110.2.0269</u>.

23 Congyan Cai, The Rise of China and International Law, 101.

24 Yaroslav Trofimov, Drew Hinshaw, and Kate O'Keeffe, "How China Is Taking Over International Organizations, One Vote at a Time," *The Wall Street Journal*, September 29, 2020, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/how-china-is-taking-over-international-organizations-one-vote-at-a-time-11601397208</u>; Tung Cheng-Chia and Alan H. Yang, "How China Is Remaking the UN In Its Own Image," *The Diplomat*, April 9, 2020, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2020/04/how-china-is-remaking-the-un-in-its-ownimage/</u>; Kristine Lee, "Coming Soon to the United Nations: Chinese Leadership and Authoritarian Values," *Foreign Affairs*, September 16, 2019, <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2019-09-16/coming-soon-united-nations-chineseleadership-and-authoritarian-values</u>.

25 Wang Yi, "China, a Staunch Defender and Builder of International Rule of Law," (speech, October 24, 2014), <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjb_663304/wjbz_663308/2461_663310/t1204247.shtml</u>.

26 Liu Xiaofeng, "New China and the End of American 'International Law," *American Affairs* 3, no. 3 (Fall 2019), <u>https://americanaffairsjournal.org/2019/08/new-china-and-the-end-of-american-international-law/</u>.

27 Xi Jinping, "Work Together to Build a Community of Shared Future for Mankind," (speech, Geneva, January 19, 2017), http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-01/19/c_135994707.htm.

28 Letter from Chinese Mission to the United Nations Office at Geneva, "Win-Win Cooperation for the Common Cause of Human Rights," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, March 1, 2018, <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjb_663304/zwjg_665342/zwbd_665378/t1538785.shtml</u>.

29 Dong Wang, China's Unequal Treaties: Narrating National History (New York: Rowman and Littlefield Publishers, 2008), 128.

30 "中共中央关于全面推进依法治国若干重大问题的决定," [Decision Concerning Some Major Issues in Comprehensively Moving Forward Governing the Country According to Law], Central Committee of the Chinese Communist Party, October 29, 2014, <u>http://cpc.people.com.cn/n/2014/1029/c64387-25927606.html</u>.

31 For a discussion on the entanglement of legal and political language in the international sphere, see Martti Koskenniemi, "Speaking the Language of International Law and Politics: Or, of Ducks, Rabbits, and Then Some," in *Mobilising International Law for 'Global Justice,*' eds. Jeff Handmaker and Karin Arts (Cambridge, U.K.: Cambridge University Press, 2018), 22-45.

32 James A. Lewis, "Meeting the China Challenge: Responding to China's Managed Economy," (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, January 2018), <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/meeting-china-challenge</u>.

33 "Joint Statement of the Trilateral Meeting of the Trade Ministers of Japan, the United States, and the European Union," European Commission, January 14, 2020, <u>https://trade.ec.europa.eu/doclib/docs/2020/january/tradoc_158567.pdf;</u> Jim Brunsden, "US, Japan and EU target China with WTO rule change proposal," *Financial Times*, January 14, 2020, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/8271be9a-36d6-11ea-a6d3-9a26f8c3cba4</u>.

34 Mark Wu, "The 'China, Inc.' Challenge to Global Trade Governance," *Harvard International Law Journal* 57, no. 2 (2016): 261, 323, <u>https://harvardilj.org/wp-content/uploads/sites/15/HLl210_crop.pdf</u> ("Over the past decade, we have witnessed the rise of 'China, Inc.,' a form of economic exceptionalism with intertwined linkages between the state, the [Chinese Communist] Party, and public and private enterprises. This system is giving rise to continued trade frictions between China and her trading partners. The WTO possesses limited ability to resolve such frictions. While the WTO may trumpet its successful resolution of over forty cases involving China, other issues go unaddressed."); Hao Chen and Meg Rithmire, "The Rise of the Investor State: State Capital in the Chinese Economy," *Studies in Comparative International Development* 55 (2020): 257, https://www.hbs.edu/faculty/Publication%20Files/20-120_882c50c2-53f2-40fd-975d-dbfccde4d45e.pdf.

35 Yang Guohua, "China in the WTO Dispute Settlement: A Memoir," *Journal of World Trade* 49, no. 1 (2015): 18, <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/279329158 China in the WTO dispute settlement A Memoir;</u> James Bacchus, Simon Lester, and Huan Zhu, "Disciplining China's Trade Practices at the WTO: How WTO Complaints Can Help Make China More Market-Oriented," (Washington, DC: Cato Institute, November 15, 2018), <u>https://www.cato.org/sites/cato.org/files/pubs/pdf/pa856.pdf</u>.

36 Ka Zeng, "China, America, and the WTO," *The Diplomat*, February 7, 2013, <u>http://thediplomat.</u> <u>com/2013/02/china-america-and-the-wto/</u>.

37 Timothy Webster, "Paper Compliance: How China Implements WTO Decisions"; Romi Jain, "China's Compliance with the WTO: A Critical Examination," *Indian Journal of Asian Affairs* 29, no. 1 (2016): 57-84, <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/44123129?seq=1</u>.

38 For an argument about the limits of WTO remedies, see Mark Wu, "A Free Pass for China," *The New York Times*, April 2, 2014, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2014/04/03/opinion/a-free-pass-for-china.html</u> ("The approach typically involves contravening trade rules just long enough to allow domestic players to build up their market position without incurring W.T.O. sanctions. China then undoes the policy and claims that it is respectful of W.T.O. judgments. But undoing China's gains afterward often proves difficult.").

39 "2019 Report to Congress on China's WTO Compliance," (Washington, DC: Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, March 2020), <u>https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/2019 Report on China%E2%80%99s WTO Compliance.pdf</u>.

40 Curtis Milhaupt and Wentong Zheng, "Beyond Ownership: State Capitalism and the Chinese Firm," *Georgetown Law Journal* 103 (March 2015): 665, 671, <u>https://law.stanford.edu/publications/beyond-ownership-state-capitalism-and-the-chinese-firm/</u>; Li-Wen Lin and Curtis Milhaupt, "We Are the (National) Champions," *Stanford Law Review* 65 (2013): 697, <u>https://law.stanford.edu/publications/we-are-the-national-champions-understanding-the-mechanisms-of-state-capitalism-in-china/</u>; Mark Wu, "The 'China, Inc.' Challenge to Global Trade Governance."

41 "Statement by Ambassador Zhang Xiangchen on Announcement of Proposed Tariff Actions under Section 301 by the U.S.," Permanent Mission of the People's Republic of China to the World Trade Organization, April 4, 2018, <u>http://wto2.mofcom.gov.cn/article/chinaviewpoins/201804/20180402728513.shtml</u>.

42 Tom Miles, "China pulls WTO suit over claim to be a market economy," Reuters, June 17, 2019, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-china-wto-eu/china-pulls-wto-suit-over-claim-to-be-a-market-economy-idUSKCN1TI10A</u>; Zhou Xin, "US-China trade war weighed on Beijing's decision not to pursue WTO market economy status, analysts say," *South China Morning Post*, June 18, 2019, <u>https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/article/3015048/us-china-trade-war-weighed-beijings-decision-not-pursue-wto</u>.

43 Xi Jinping, "Opening ceremony of 1st China International Import Expo," (speech, Shanghai, November 5, 2018), <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-11/05/c_137583815.htm</u>; "Wang Yi Attends the 9th East Asia Summit Foreign Ministers' Meeting," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, August 2, 2019, <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjdt_665385/wshd_665389/t1686515.shtml</u>.

44 Xi Jinping, "Keynote at the World Economic Forum," (speech, Davos, January 17, 2017), <u>https://america.cgtn.com/2017/01/17/full-text-of-xi-jinping-keynote-at-the-world-economic-forum</u>.

45 Robert E. Lighthizer, "How to Set World Trade Straight," *The Wall Street Journal*, August 20, 2020, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/how-to-set-world-trade-straight-11597966341</u>; Philip Blenkinsop, "U.S., EU, Japan agree new subsidy rules with China trade in focus," Reuters, January 14, 2020, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-trade-wto-subsidies/us-eu-japan-agree-new-subsidy-rules-with-china-trade-in-focus-idUSKBN1ZD1RM</u>; Silvia Amaro, "A reform-or-die moment': Why world powers want to change the WTO," CNBC, February 7, 2020, <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2020/02/07/world-powers-us-eu-china-are-grappling-to-update-the-wto.html</u>.

46 Antara Ghosal Singh, "What Does China Want From WTO Reforms?" *The Diplomat*, May 21, 2019, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2019/05/what-does-china-want-from-wto-reforms/</u>; Huo Jianguo, "如何应对WTO改革的复杂博弈" [How to Deal With the Complex Game of WTO Reform], Huanqiu, January 8, 2019, <u>https://opinion.huanqiu.com/article/9CaKrnKgKX5</u>.

47 "China's Proposal on WTO Reform," Communication from China to the World Trade Organization, May 13, 2019, <u>https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/FE_Search/FE_S_S009-DP.aspx?CatalogueldList=254127&CurrentCatalogueldIndex=0</u>; Antara Ghosal Singh, "China's Evolving Strategy for WTO Reforms," *The Diplomat*, July 31, 2019, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2019/07/chinas-evolving-strategy-for-wto-reforms/</u>.

48 "China's Proposal on WTO Reform," Communication from China to the World Trade Organization.

49 Ben Dolven, Susan V. Lawrence, Thomas Lum, and Ronald O'Rourke, "Arbitration Case Between the Philippines and China Under the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS)," (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, July 6, 2016), <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R44555/4</u>.

50 Robert D. Williams, "Tribunal Issues Landmark Ruling in South China Sea Arbitration," Lawfare, July 12, 2016, <u>https://www.lawfareblog.com/tribunal-issues-landmark-ruling-south-china-sea-arbitration</u>.

51 Ibid.

52 United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea, opened for signature Dec. 10, 1982, 1833 U.N.T.S. 397 [hereinafter, UNCLOS], article 296, <u>https://www.un.org/Depts/los/convention_agreements/texts/unclos/unclos_e.pdf</u>.

53 Graham Allison, "Of Course China, Like All Great Powers, Will Ignore an International Legal Verdict"; Michael Birnbaum, "By ignoring the South China Sea ruling, China follows a long line of big powers," *The Washington Post*, July 12, 2016, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2016/07/12/by-ignoring-the-south-china-sea-ruling-china-follows-a-long-line-of-great-powers/</u>.

54 "Position Paper of the Government of the People's Republic of China on the Matter of Jurisdiction in the South China Sea Arbitration Initiated by the Republic of the Philippines," (Beijing: Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, December 7, 2014), <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/nanhai/eng/snhwtlcwj_1/t1368895.htm;</u> "Statement of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China on Settling Disputes Between China and the Philippines in the South China Sea Through Bilateral Negotiation," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, June 8, 2016, <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/nanhai/eng/snhwtlcwj_1/t1370476.htm</u>; Fu Ying and Wu Shicun, "South China Sea: How We Got to This Stage," *The National Interest*, May 9, 2016, <u>https://nationalinterest.org/</u> <u>feature/south-china-sea-how-we-got-stage-16118</u>; Julian G. Ku, "China's Legal Scholars Are Less Credible After South China Sea Ruling," *Foreign Policy*, July 14, 2016, <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2016/07/14/south-china-sea-lawyersunclos-beijing-legal-tribunal/</u>.

55 Patrick M. Cronin and Ryan Neuhard, "Total Competition: China's Challenge in the South China Sea," (Washington, DC: Center for a New American Security, January 2020), <u>https://s3.amazonaws.com/files.cnas.org/documents/CNAS-Report-Total-Competition-final-web.pdf?mtime=20200107110003</u>. The definition of lawfare is contested. "About Lawfare: A Brief History of the Term and the Site," Lawfare, <u>https://www.lawfareblog.com/about-lawfare-brief-history-term-and-site</u>.

⁵⁶ "Limits in the Seas: No. 117, Straight Baseline Claim: China," (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Oceans and International Environmental and Scientific Affairs, July 9, 1996), <u>https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/LIS-117.pdf</u>.

57 UNCLOS distinguishes between coastal states drawing "normal baselines" and drawing "straight baselines" from which to establish the state's 12-nautical mile territorial sea. Normal baselines are drawn along the low-water line of the coast, whereas straight baselines connect "appropriate points" that follow the general direction of the coast. UNCLOS articles 5, 7.

58 UNCLOS articles 46-47.

59 Robert D. Williams, "Vietnam, the UNCLOS Tribunal, and the Latest U.S. FONOP in the South China Sea," Lawfare, October 25, 2016, <u>https://www.lawfareblog.com/vietnam-unclos-tribunal-and-latest-us-fonop-south-china-sea</u>.

60 Ibid. ("If the Spratly Islands are not eligible for enclosure within straight baselines because they are an offshore archipelago that does not meet the criteria for archipelagic baselines, then the Paracel Islands (as a unit) similarly cannot be enclosed within straight baselines.") Ankit Panda, "Making Sense of China's Latest Bid to Administer Sovereignty in the South China Sea," *The Diplomat*, April 21, 2020, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2020/04/making-sense-of-chinas-latest-bid-to-administer-sovereignty-in-the-south-china-sea/</u>.

61 Jeffrey Bader, "The U.S. and China's Nine-Dash Line: Ending the Ambiguity," The Brookings Institution, February 6, 2014, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/opinions/the-u-s-and-chinas-nine-dash-line-ending-the-ambiguity/;</u> Marina Tsirbas, "What Does the Nine-Dash Line Actually Mean?" *The Diplomat*, June 2, 2016, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2016/06/what-does-the-nine-dash-line-actually-mean/</u>.

62 Oona A. Hathaway and Scott Shapiro, *The Internationalists: How a Radical Plan to Outlaw War Remade the World* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2017), 362-63.

63 UNCLOS articles 55-58.

64 Peter Dutton, "Three Disputes and Three Objectives – China and the South China Sea," *Naval War College Review* 64, no. 4 (2011): 42, <u>https://digital-commons.usnwc.edu/nwc-review/vol64/iss4/6/</u>.

65 Ronald O'Rourke, "U.S.-China Strategic Competition in South and East China Seas: Background and Issues for Congress," (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, August 28, 2020), 5, 40-41, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R42784.pdf</u>; Peter A. Dutton, *Military Activities in the EEZ: A U.S.-China Dialogue on Security and International Law in the Maritime Commons*, (Newport, RI: CMSI Red Books, 2010), <u>https://digital-commons.usnwc.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1006&context=cmsi-red-books</u>.

66 It should be noted that the United States has signed but not ratified UNCLOS, and treats its substantive provisions as binding customary international law. Mark Nevitt, "Secretary Pompeo's Surprising Defense of International Law, Allies, and the Law of the Sea Convention," Just Security, July 15, 2020, <u>https://www.justsecurity.org/71423/secretary-pompeos-surprising-defense-of-international-law-allies-and-the-law-of-the-sea-convention/</u>.

67 Ngo Minh Tri, "China's A2/AD Challenge in the South China Sea: Securing the Air From the Ground," *The Diplomat*, May 19, 2017, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2017/05/chinas-a2ad-challenge-in-the-south-china-sea-securing-the-air-from-the-ground/</u>.

68 Ronald O'Rourke, "U.S.-China Strategic Competition in South and East China Seas," 88-94, 89 (noting that increasing legitimation of China's legal position by other countries "could substantially affect the ability of the United States to use its military forces to defend various U.S. interests overseas..., including high-priority U.S. Navy operating areas in the Western Pacific, the Persian Gulf, and the Mediterranean Sea"); Kimberly Hsu and Craig Murray, "China's Expanding Military Operations in Foreign Exclusive Economic Zones," (Washington, DC: U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, June 19, 2013), https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/Staff%20Backgrounder_China%20in%20Foreign%20EEZs.pdf.

69 Paul Gewirtz, "Limits of law in the South China Sea," (Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution, May 2016), <u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/limits-of-law-in-the-south-china-sea/</u>.

70 Lynn Kuok, "How China's actions in the South China Sea undermine the rule of law," (Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution, November 2019), <u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/how-chinas-actions-in-the-south-china-sea-undermine-the-rule-of-law/</u>.

71 Ibid.

72 Richard Javad Heydarian, "US fails to build regional coalition against China," *Asia Times*, August 7, 2020, <u>https://asiatimes.com/2020/08/us-fails-to-build-regional-coalition-against-china/</u>.

73 English translation of the Law of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding National Security in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, June 30, 2020, <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-07/01/c_139178753.htm</u>.

74 "Hong Kong: The Joint Declaration," House of Commons Library, July 5, 2019, <u>https://commonslibrary.</u> parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-8616/.

75 Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China, <u>https://www.basiclaw.gov.hk/en/basiclawtext/images/basiclaw_full_text_en.pdf</u>; Alvin Y. Cheung, "Road to Nowhere: Hong Kong's Democratization and China's Obligations Under Public International Law," *Brooklyn Journal of International* Law 40, no. 2 (2015): 465, 470, 477, <u>https://brooklynworks.brooklaw.edu/bjil/vol40/iss2/3/</u>.

76 Javier C. Hernandez, "Harsh Penalties, Vaguely Defined Crimes: Hong Kong's Security Law Explained," *The New York Times*, June 30, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/30/world/asia/hong-kong-security-law-explain.html</u>.

77 Vivian Wang and Alexandra Stevenson, "In Hong Kong, Arrests and Fear Mark First Day of New Security Law," *The New York Times*, July 1, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/01/world/asia/hong-kong-security-law-china.html</u>; "Implementation Rules for Article 43 of the Law of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding National Security in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region," (Hong Kong: The Government of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, July 6, 2020), <u>https://www.gld.gov.hk/egazette/pdf/20202449e/es220202449139.pdf</u>.

78 Kurt Tong, "Playing a long game on Hong Kong," The Brookings Institution, August 26, 2020, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/articles/playing-a-long-game-on-hong-kong/</u>; Thomas E. Kellogg and Alison Sile Chen, "Is Hong Kong about to Get Its Own Foreign NGO Law in the Name of 'National Security'?" ChinaFile, June 13, 2020, <u>https://www.chinafile.com/ngo/analysis/hong-kong-about-get-its-own-foreign-ngo-law-name-of-nationalsecurity</u>; Colin Dwyer, "A Guide To What's Happening In Hong Kong," NPR, August 20, 2019, <u>https://www. npr.org/2019/08/20/752368384/a-guide-to-whats-happening-in-hong-kong</u>; Thomas E. Kellogg, "News of a Kidnapping: The Gui Minhai Case and China's Approach to International Law," *Fordham International Law Journal* 41, no. 5 (2018): 1215, <u>https://ir.lawnet.fordham.edu/ilj/vol41/iss5/6/</u>.

79 Helen Davidson, "Hong Kong security law 'may break international laws," *The Guardian*, September 4, 2020, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/sep/04/hong-kong-security-law-may-break-international-laws-china-human-rights-un</u>.

80 "MEPs call on EU to consider lawsuit against China over Hong Kong," European Parliament, June 19, 2020, <u>https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/press-room/20200615IPR81235/meps-call-on-eu-to-consider-lawsuit-against-china-over-hong-kong</u>.

81 Michael R. Pompeo, "Secretary Michael R. Pompeo at a Press Availability (Hong Kong Excerpts)," (remarks, Washington, DC, July 1, 2020), <u>https://hk.usconsulate.gov/n-2020070101/;</u> Michael R. Pompeo, "On Beijing's Imposition of National Security Legislation on Hong Kong," U.S. Department of State, June 30, 2020, <u>https://www.state.gov/on-beijings-imposition-of-national-security-legislation-on-hong-kong/;</u> Donald J. Trump, "The President's Executive Order on Hong Kong Normalization," The White House, July 14, 2020, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/presidents-executive-order-hong-kong-normalization/</u>.

82 "Mandates of the Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering terrorism; the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention; the Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions; the Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of the right to freedom of opinion and expression; the Special Rapporteur on the rights to freedom of peaceful assembly and of association; the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights defenders; and the Special Rapporteur on minority issues," Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, September 1, 2020, [hereinafter, "U.N. Expert Communique"], https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadPublicCommunicationFile?gld=25487.

83 Jerome A. Cohen, "Law and Power in China's International Relations," *New York University Journal of International Law and Politics* 52 (2019): 123, 146 <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3373792;</u>

Joyce Ng, "Sino-British Joint Declaration on Hong Kong 'no longer has any realistic meaning', Chinese Foreign Ministry says," South China Morning Post, June 30, 2017, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/2100779/sino-british-joint-declaration-hong-kong-no-longer-has-any</u>.

84 Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China, articles 13-14; Sino-British Joint Declaration, article 3(2), <u>https://www.cmab.gov.hk/en/issues/jd2.htm</u>.

85 Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China, article 23.

86 U.N. Expert Communique, note 82. International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (entry into force March 23, 1976) [hereinafter, ICCPR], articles 9, 19, 21, 22, <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/ccpr.aspx</u>.

87 ICCPR articles 4, 12, 19, 21.

88 Robert D. Williams, "The 'China, Inc.+' Challenge to Cyberspace Norms," (Stanford, CA: Hoover Institution, February 2018), 5-6, <u>https://www.hoover.org/sites/default/files/research/docs/williams_webreadypdf1.pdf</u>. (discussing China's expansive official conception of national security); Ankit Panda, "The Truth About China's New National Security Law," *The Diplomat*, July 1, 2015, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2015/07/the-truth-about-chinas-new-national-security-law/</u>.

89 General Comment No. 34, Article 19: Freedoms of opinion and expression, U.N. Human Rights Committee, CCPR/C/GC/34 (September 12, 2011), para. 23, <u>https://undocs.org/CCPR/C/GC/34</u> ("Paragraph 3 [of ICCPR Article 19] may never be invoked as a justification for the muzzling of any advocacy of multi-party democracy, democratic tenets and human rights."); General Comment No. 37 (2020) on the right of peaceful assembly (article 21), U.N. Human Rights Committee, CCPR/C/GC/37 (September 17, 2020), para. 42, <u>https://undocs.org/CCPR/C/GC/37</u> ("The 'interests of national security' may serve as a ground for restrictions if such restrictions are necessary to preserve the State's capacity to protect the existence of the nation, its territorial integrity or political independence against a credible threat or use of force. This threshold will only exceptionally be met by assemblies that are 'peaceful'. Moreover, where the very reason that national security has deteriorated is the suppression of human rights, this cannot be used to justify further restrictions, including on the right of peaceful assembly.").

90 General Comment No. 33: The Obligations of States Parties under the Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, U.N. Human Rights Committee, CCPR/C/GC/33 (November 5, 2008), para. 20, <u>https://undocs.org/en/CCPR/C/GC/33</u> ("Most States do not have specific enabling legislation to receive the views of the [U.N. Human Rights] Committee into their domestic legal order."); Geir Ulfstein, "Individual Complaints," in *UN Human Rights Treaty Bodies*, eds. Helen Keller and Geir Ulfstein (Cambridge, U.K.: Cambridge University Press, 2012), 94-100.

91 "China's foreign ministry refutes Pompeo's Hong Kong remarks," Xinhua, July 2, 2020, <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-07/02/c_139184207.htm</u>; Huo Zhengxin, "The Sino-British Joint Declaration is not relevant to HK national security law," CGTN, June 24, 2020, <u>https://news.cgtn.com/news/2020-06-24/</u> <u>The-Joint-Declaration-is-not-relevant-to-HK-national-security-law-RzTchv8VkQ/index.html</u>; "Interview: Slanders on national security law for HK violate principle of int'l law, says Russian scholar," Xinhua, July 7, 2020, <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-07/07/c_139193977.htm</u>.

92 Ted Piccone, "China's long game on human rights at the United Nations," (Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution, September 2018), <u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/chinas-long-game-on-human-rights-at-the-united-nations/</u> (arguing that China pursues a "two-part strategy that seeks to 1) block international criticism of its repressive human rights record, and 2) promote orthodox interpretations of national sovereignty and noninterference in internal affairs that weaken international norms of human rights, transparency, and accountability"); Yu-Jie Chen, "China's Challenge to the International Human Rights Regime," *New York University Journal of International Law and Politics* 51 (2019): 1179, <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3308205</u>.

93 Margaret K. Lewis, "Why China Should Unsign the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights," *Vanderbilt Journal of Transnational Law* 53, no. 1 (2020): 131, 142-43, <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.</u> <u>cfm?abstract_id=3375182</u>; Jerome A. Cohen, "Law and Power in China's International Relations," 152.

94 Jerome A. Cohen, "Law and Power in China's International Relations," 158 (citing Jerome A. Cohen, "Law's Relation to Political Power in China: A Backward Transition," *Social Research: An International Quarterly* 86 (2019): 231, <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3354939</u>). Nor can Chinese courts directly apply rights enshrined in China's constitution. Keith Hand, "Resolving Constitutional Disputes in Contemporary China," *University of Pennsylvania East Asia Law Review* 7 (2011): 51, <u>https://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/ealr/vol7/iss1/2/</u>.

95 Fu Hualing, "Duality and China's Struggle for Legal Autonomy," *China Perspectives* 1 (2019): 3, <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/332932787 Duality and China's Struggle for Legal Autonomy</u>.

96 Kenneth Roth, "China's Global Threat to Human Rights," Human Rights Watch, 2020, <u>https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2020/country-chapters/global</u>; "2019 Annual Report," (Washington, DC: Congressional-Executive Commission on China, 2020), <u>https://www.cecc.gov/publications/annual-reports/2019-annual-report</u>; Jerome A. Cohen, "Law and Power in China's International Relations," 159-60.

97 Austin Ramzy and Chris Buckley, "'Absolutely No Mercy': Leaked Files Expose How China Organized Mass Detentions of Muslims," *The New York Times*, November 16, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2019/11/16/world/asia/china-xinjiang-documents.html</u>; Austin Ramzy, "How China Tracked Detainees and Their Families," *The New York Times*, February 17, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/02/17/world/asia/china-reeducation-camps-leaked.html</u>.

98 Adrian Zenz, "Sterilizations, IUDs, and Mandatory Birth Control: The CCP's Campaign to Suppress Uyghur Birthrates in Xinjiang," The Jamestown Foundation, June 2020, <u>https://jamestown.org/product/</u> <u>sterilizations-iuds-and-mandatory-birth-control-the-ccps-campaign-to-suppress-uyghur-birthrates-in-xinjiang/;</u> "China cuts Uighur births with IUDs, abortion, sterilization," Associated Press, June 29, 2020, <u>https://apnews.</u> <u>com/269b3de1af34e17c1941a514f78d764c</u>.

99 Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide, entry into force January 12, 1951 [hereinafter, "Genocide Convention"], article II, <u>https://www.un.org/en/genocideprevention/documents/atrocity-crimes/Doc.1_Convention%20on%20the%20Prevention%20and%20Punishment%20of%20the%20</u> <u>Crime%20of%20Genocide.pdf</u> (defining genocide to include "any of the following acts committed with intent to destroy, in whole or in part, a national, ethnical, racial or religious group, as such: (a) Killing members of the group; (b) Causing serious bodily or mental harm to members of the group; (c) Deliberately inflicting on the group conditions of life calculated to bring about its physical destruction in whole or in part; (d) Imposing measures intended to prevent births within the group; (e) Forcibly transferring children of the group to another group."); Lisa Reinsberg, "China's Forced Sterilization of Uyghur Women Violates Clear International Law," Just Security, July 29, 2020, <u>https://www.justsecurity.org/71615/chinas-forced-sterilization-of-uyghur-women-violates-clear-international-law/</u>; James Millward, "The Uighurs' suffering deserves targeted solutions, not anti-Chinese posturing," *The Guardian*, July 27, 2020, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/jul/27/the-uighurs-suffering-deserves-targeted-solutions-not-anti-chinese-posturing</u>.

100 "China forcing birth control on Uighurs to suppress population, report says," BBC, June 29, 2020, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-53220713</u>; Mimi Lau and Linda Lew, "China defends its 'vocational training centres' in Xinjiang white paper," *South China Morning Post*, September 17, 2020, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/3101986/china-claims-vocational-training-given-nearly-13-million-people</u>.

101 Lisa Reinsberg, "China's Forced Sterilization of Uyghur Women Violates Clear International Law."

102 "China: Events of 2019," Human Rights Watch, 2020, <u>https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2020/country-chapters/china-and-tibet;</u> "China 2019," Amnesty International, 2020, <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/countries/asia-and-the-pacific/china/report-china/</u>.

103 Abbas Faiz, "Is China's Belt and Road Initiative Undermining Human Rights?" *The Diplomat*, June 7, 2019, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2019/06/is-chinas-belt-and-road-initiative-undermining-human-rights/</u>.

104 Jerome A. Cohen, "Law and Power in China's International Relations," 153; Congyan Cai, *The Rise of China and International Law*, 137-45.

105 Margaret K. Lewis, "Why China Should Unsign the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights," 138-40.

106 Yu-Jie Chen, "China's Challenge to the International Human Rights Regime," 1221; Andréa Worden, "China's win-win at the UN Human Rights Council: Just not for human rights," Sinopsis, May 29, 2020, <u>https://sinopsis.cz/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/worden-unhrc-win-win.pdf</u>.

107 Lindsay Maizland, "Is China Undermining Human Rights at the United Nations?," Council on Foreign Relations, July 9, 2019, <u>https://www.cfr.org/in-brief/china-undermining-human-rights-united-nations;</u> "UN: China Responds to Rights Review with Threats," Human Rights Watch, April 1, 2019, <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/04/01/un-china-responds-rights-review-threats</u>.

108 Lily Kuo, "Beijing is cultivating the next generation of African elites by training them in China," Quartz, December 14, 2017, <u>https://qz.com/africa/1119447/china-is-training-africas-next-generation-of-leaders/;</u> Yun Sun, "Political party training: China's ideological push in Africa?," The Brookings Institution, July 5, 2016, <u>https://</u> www.brookings.edu/blog/africa-in-focus/2016/07/05/political-party-training-chinas-ideological-push-in-africa/.

109 Margaret K. Lewis, "Why China Should Unsign the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights," 150-51; Andréa Worden, "The Human Rights Council Advisory Committee: A New Tool in China's Anti-Human Rights Strategy," Sinopsis, August 6, 2019, <u>https://sinopsis.cz/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/worden3.pdf</u>.

110 National report submitted in accordance with paragraph 5 of the annex to Human Rights Council resolution 16/21: China, ¶ 14, U.N. Doc. A/HRC/WG.6/31/CHN/1, U.N. Human Rights Council (November 6, 2018), https://undocs.org/A/HRC/WG.6/31/CHN/1.

111 Andréa Worden, "China's win-win at the UN Human Rights Council: Just not for human rights."

112 Leslie Hook and Lucy Hornsby, "China emerges as powerbroker in global climate talks," *Financial Times*, November 16, 2018, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/7c1f16f8-e7ec-11e8-8a85-04b8afea6ea3</u>.

113 Alex L. Wang, "Climate Change Policy and Law in China," in *Oxford Handbook of International Climate Change Law*, eds. Cinnamon P. Carlarne, Kevin R. Gray, and Richard Tarasofsky (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2016). Wang observes that such laws and policies do not aim to cut China's absolute emissions, that their implementation remains a serious challenge, and that they may not be sufficiently ambitious to effectively combat global climate change, 661.

114 Chloe Farand, "China and India demand cash for climate action on eve of UN summit," Climate Home News, September 17, 2019, <u>https://www.climatechangenews.com/2019/09/17/china-india-demand-cash-climate-action-eve-un-summit/</u>.

115 Mark Landler and Jane Perlez, "Rare Harmony as China and U.S. Commit to Climate Deal," *The New York Times*, September 3, 2016, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/04/world/asia/obama-xi-jinping-china-climate-accord.html</u>.

116 U.N. Framework Convention on Climate Change Conference of the Parties, Twenty-First Session, Adoption of the Paris Agreement, U.N. Doc. FCCC/CP/2015/L.9/Rev.1 (December 12, 2015) [hereinafter, "Paris Agreement"], article 4, <u>https://unfccc.int/files/meetings/paris_nov_2015/application/pdf/paris_agreement_english_.pdf;</u> "The Paris Agreement: Nationally Determined Contributions (NDCs)," U.N. Framework Convention on Climate Change, <u>https://unfccc.int/process-and-meetings/the-paris-agreement/the-paris-agreement/nationally-determined-contributions-ndcs</u>.

117 Henry Fountain and John Schwartz, "Climate Accord Relies on Environmental Policies Now in Place," *The New York Times*, November 12, 2014, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2014/11/13/world/climate-pact-by-us-and-china-relies-on-policies-now-largely-in-place.html</u>.

118 Xi Jinping, "Secure a Decisive Victory in Building a Moderately Prosperous Society in All Respects and Strive for the Great Success of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics for a New Era," (speech, Beijing, October 18, 2017), <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/download/Xi Jinping's report at 19th CPC National Congress.</u> pdf.

119 Somini Sengupta, "China, in Pointed Message to U.S., Tightens Its Climate Targets," *The New York Times*, September 22, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/22/climate/china-emissions.html</u>.

120 Muyu Xu and David Stanway, "China CO2 emissions from energy sector still on rise — researchers," Reuters, November 14, 2019, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-coal-carbon/china-co2-emissions-from-energy-sector-still-on-rise-researchers-idUSKBN1X00QL</u>.

121 Sagatom Saha, "China's Belt and Road Plan Is Destroying the World," *The National Interest*, August 18, 2019, <u>https://nationalinterest.org/feature/chinas-belt-and-road-plan-destroying-world-74166</u> ("That China has been supporting coal abroad while canceling coal projects at home is simple self-interest: Beijing sees coal equipment exports as a solution for excess industrial capacity. Beijing must keep legacy coal manufacturers afloat because the Chinese coal industry and steel industry, which depends on coal, supply roughly twelve million Chinese jobs.").

122 Robert Watson, James J. McCarthy, Pablo Canziani, Nebojsa Nakicenovic, and Liliana Hisas, "The Truth Behind the Climate Pledges," (Washington, DC: Universal Ecological Fund, November 2019), <u>https://drive.google.com/file/d/1nFx8UKTyjEteY087-x06mVEkTs6RSPBi/view</u>.

123 David A. Wirth, "While Trump Pledges Withdrawal from Paris Agreement on Climate, International Law May Provide a Safety Net," Lawfare, June 2, 2017, <u>https://www.lawfareblog.com/while-trump-pledges-withdrawal-paris-agreement-climate-international-law-may-provide-safety-net</u>.

124 For an argument regarding the strategic benefits of greater U.S. action on climate change, see James A. Baker III, George P. Shultz, and Ted Halstead, "The Strategic Case for U.S. Climate Leadership," *Foreign Affairs*, April 13, 2020, <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2020-04-13/strategic-case-us-climate-leadership</u>.

125 "Group of Governmental Experts," United Nations Office for Disarmament Affairs, <u>https://www.un.org/</u> <u>disarmament/group-of-governmental-experts/</u>.

126 "Open-Ended Working Group," United Nations Office for Disarmament Affairs, <u>https://www.un.org/</u><u>disarmament/open-ended-working-group/</u>.

127 "2019 Group of Governmental Experts on Lethal Autonomous Weapons Systems (LAWS)," United Nations Geneva, https://www.unog.ch/80256EE600585943/(httpPages)/5535B644C2AE8F28C1258433002BBF14?OpenDocument.

128 Regarding applicability of the U.N. Charter to cyberspace, see "Report of the Group of Governmental Experts on Developments in the Field of Information and Telecommunications in the Context of International Security," A/68/98, United Nations General Assembly, June 24, 2013, sec. 2, para. 19, <u>www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/68/98&referer=/english/&Lang=E</u>.

129 "Report of the Group of Governmental Experts on Developments in the Field of Information and Telecommunications in the Context of International Security," A/70/174, United Nations General Assembly, July 22, 2015, <u>https://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/70/174</u>.

130 Michael Schmitt and Liis Vihul, "International Cyber Law Politicized: The UN GGE's Failure to Advance Cyber Norms," Just Security, June 30, 2017, <u>https://www.justsecurity.org/42768/international-cyber-law-politicized-gges-failure-advance-cyber-norms</u>.

131 Greg Austin, "International Legal Norms in Cyberspace: Evolution of China's National Security Motivations," in *International Cyber Norms: Legal, Policy & Industry Perspectives*, eds. Anna-Maria Osula and Henry Rõigas (Tallinn: NATO Cooperative Cyber Defence Centre of Excellence, 2016), <u>https://ccdcoe.org/uploads/2018/10/</u><u>InternationalCyberNorms_Ch9.pdf</u>.

132 "Fact Sheet: President Xi Jinping's State Visit to the United States," The White House, September 25, 2015, <u>https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2015/09/25/fact-sheet-president-xi-jinpings-state-visit-united-states</u>; Jack Goldsmith and Robert D. Williams, "The Failure of the United States' Chinese-Hacking Indictment Strategy," Lawfare, December 28, 2018, <u>https://www.lawfareblog.com/failure-united-states-chinese-hacking-indictment-strategy</u>.

133 Ben Buchanan and Robert D. Williams, "A Deepening U.S.-China Cybersecurity Dilemma," Lawfare, October 24, 2018, <u>https://www.lawfareblog.com/deepening-us-china-cybersecurity-dilemma</u> (responding to Lyu Jinghua, "A Chinese Perspective on the Pentagon's Cyber Strategy: From 'Active Cyber Defense' to 'Defending Forward,'" Lawfare, October 19, 2018, <u>https://www.lawfareblog.com/chinese-perspective-pentagons-cyberstrategy-active-cyber-defense-defending-forward</u>).

134 Henry Rõigas, "An Updated Draft of the Code of Conduct Distributed in the United Nations – What's New?," NATO Cooperative Cyber Defence Centre of Excellence, 2015, <u>https://ccdcoe.org/incyder-articles/an-updated-draft-of-the-code-of-conduct-distributed-in-the-united-nations-whats-new</u>.

135 "China's Submissions to the Open-Ended Working Group on Developments in the Field of Information and Telecommunications in the Context of International Security," Open-Ended Working Group on Developments in the Field of Information and Telecommunications in the Context of International Security, September 2019, 6, https://s3.amazonaws.com/unoda-web/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/china-submissions-oewg-en.pdf.

136 "China's Contribution to the Initial Pre-Draft of OEWG Report," Open-Ended Working Group on Developments in the Field of Information and Telecommunications in the Context of International Security, April 2020, 5, <u>https://front.un-arm.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/china-contribution-to-oewg-pre-draft-report-final.pdf</u>.

137 Elsa Kania, "China's Strategic Ambiguity and Shifting Approach to Lethal Autonomous Weapons Systems," Lawfare, April 17, 2018, <u>https://www.lawfareblog.com/chinas-strategic-ambiguity-and-shifting-approach-lethal-autonomous-weapons-systems</u>.

138 "Position Paper Submitted by China to the Group of Governmental Experts of the High Contracting Parties to the Convention on Prohibitions or Restrictions on the Use of Certain Conventional Weapons Which May Be Deemed to Be Excessively Injurious or to Have Indiscriminate Effects," United Nations Geneva, April 11, 2018, https://www.unog.ch/80256EDD006B8954/(httpAssets)/E42AE83BDB3525D0C125826C0040B262/\$file/ CCW_GGE.1_2018_WP.7.pdf.

139 Regarding China's degree of compliance with international law in the context of the COVID-19 outbreak, see David Fidler, "COVID-19 and International Law: Must China Compensate Countries for the Damage?" Just Security, March 27, 2020, <u>https://www.justsecurity.org/69394/covid-19-and-international-law-must-china-compensate-countries-for-the-damage-international-health-regulations/</u>; Robert D. Williams and David Dollar, "Don't count on suing China for coronavirus compensation," The Brookings Institution, May 18, 2020, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/podcast-episode/dont-count-on-suing-china-for-coronavirus-compensation/</u>.

140 Ian Hurd, How to Do Things with International Law (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2017), 45-46.

141 Jack Goldsmith, "Book Review: The Trump Administration and International Law," *American Journal of International Law* 113, no. 2 (April 2019): 408, 415, <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/ajil.2019.7</u>. ("Trump has announced that the United States will withdraw from at least six international agreements, including a major arms control agreement and Obama's two signature agreements (Paris and Iran). He has refused to conclude, or stopped negotiating over, two important international trade agreements. He has upended the international trade system and publicly trashed the North Atlantic Treaty Organization, the G7, the G20, the United Nations, and most of the United States' traditional allies. He has withdrawn from two important human rights bodies, reversed the United States' historic position on human rights leadership, taken an aggressive initiative against the International Criminal Court, stopped cooperating with human rights rapporteurs, and possibly violated international law with his travel ban.")

142 Jack L. Goldsmith and Eric A. Posner, The Limits of International Law.

143 Tom Ginsburg, "Authoritarian International Law?" *American Journal of International Law* 114, no. 2 (April 2020): 221, 223, <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/ajil.2020.3</u>.

144 Mark A. Pollack, "Who supports international law, and why? The United States, the European Union, and the international legal order," *International Journal of Constitutional Law* 13, no. 4 (October 2015): 873, <u>https://academic.oup.com/icon/article/13/4/873/2450819</u>; "EU-China — A strategic outlook," (Brussels: European Commission, March 2019), <u>https://ec.europa.eu/commission/sites/beta-political/files/communication-euchina-a-strategic-outlook.pdf</u>; Frances Adamson, "International Law and Australia's National Interests," (speech, Barton, Australia, October 4, 2017), <u>https://www.dfat.gov.au/news/speeches/Pages/international-law-and-australias-national-interests</u>.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Robert D. Williams is a senior research scholar, lecturer, and the executive director of the Paul Tsai China Center at Yale Law School. He focuses on U.S.-China relations and Chinese law and policy, with particular interests in technology policy and national security. He is also a nonresident senior fellow at the Brookings Institution and a contributing editor at Lawfare.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

For helpful comments I am indebted to Paul Gewirtz, Maggie Lewis, and two anonymous Brookings Institution reviewers. Emilie Kimball and Ted Reinert edited this paper, and Rachel Slattery provided layout.

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s), and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.